NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

21 SEPTEMBER 2001

NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS

ALAMOGORDO, NM

I. Call to Order

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Donna Stryker at 8:40 a.m., Friday, September 21, 2001.  Board members present were: Donna Stryker, Jim Salas, Katherine Ingold, Joe Salazar, and Reta Jones.  Staff members participating were Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services, Retha Coburn, Business and Finance Manager, Linda Lyle, Preschool Principal, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.   John Williams, Executive Assistant was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance

Jim Salas led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

Staff members present as guests were Wanda Raney, Roy McCollum, and Donna Patty.  

Guests present were Jeannette Salazar, Richard Jennings, Lauren Jennings, and Lindsey Jennings.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

President Stryker – presented a proclamation from the NSMVH Board of Regents to Superintendent Jennings in recognition of her continual display of dedication to excellence in the education of infants, toddlers, and youth with visual impairments throughout the State of New Mexico.  In addition this proclamation recognizes Superintendent Jennings’ exemplary leadership skills in establishing and maintaining a more cohesive working environment for all staff of the New Mexico School for the Visually Handicapped, as well as her undeniable loyalty and commitment that has provided an opportunity for staff, Regents, parents, and the community to work together to create a vision for the future of the New Mexico School for the Visually Handicapped.  As an integral part of this proclamation the NMSVH Board of Regents proclaimed Friday, September 21, 2001 as Dianna Jennings Day.  

President Stryker congratulated Superintendent Jennings and thanked her for her hard work and dedication to NMSVH.  She stated that Superintendent Jennings has displayed great courage and patience.  She stated that she appreciates the gentle but professional manner in which Superintendent Jennings has dealt with some difficult decisions that she has had to make over the past couple of years.  She thanked Superintendent Jennings for the exceptional leadership that she has been providing to NMSVH.  She also thanked the Jennings’ family for the sacrifices that they have had to make in support of the Superintendent’s work.   President Stryker stated that she has a meeting scheduled with Flora Sanchez, President of the State Board of Education, on October 19, 2001.  This is the meeting that Dr. Bruce Hamlett recommended.  President Stryker stated that she would ensure that each member of the Board is provided with any materials that may be provided to Flora Sanchez and will provide a brief to the Board on the results of the meeting.  President Stryker stated that she had a meeting with the President of New Mexico State University.  He was kind enough to share his experiences with the State Legislature and the Commission on Higher Education.  He provided some valuable pointers that can be used by NMSVH.  President Stryker stated that the new American Printing House (APH) materials address the federal quotas.  This information may be helpful and will be provided to the school administration and the Board of Regents.  She also stated that the latest issue of JVIB, the leading journal in the vision field, is dedicated to distance education.  If the Board is interested, she is willing to share her copy of JVIB.

Katherine Ingold – stated that once in a while we have the opportunity to make a really good decision.  And that is what the Board of Regents did when we unanimously selected Dianna Jennings to be the Superintendent of NMSVH.  However, hiring is only the beginning, then the waiting and watching takes place.  She stated that she waited and watched and daily she saw Superintendent Jennings grow with her new responsibilities.  Her team building, decision making, and creative ideas were impressive.  She stated that what meant the most to her was the Superintendent’s love for the students.  Katherine Ingold thanked Superintendent Jennings for being the person that she is.  Katherine Ingold stated since the last Board meeting she attended the Commission on Higher Education luncheon and meeting on August 23, 2001.  She stated that the CHE members that were present had many nice things to say about the Superintendent and some members of her staff, including Retha Coburn.  On the weekend of September 9, 2001 Katherine Ingold visited the students on campus in both dormitories.  Katherine Ingold stated that on September 15, 2001 she participated in a dinner with the State Governor, Gary Johnson.  She stated that Governor Johnson knew a great deal about NMSVH.  He expressed a great deal of appreciation to the Board of Regents for working as a team.  He is very impressed with the Board of Regents.  Katherine Ingold stated that she told Governor Johnson that the NMSVH Board of Regents is a very good team, but the Board of Regents also has a very strong Superintendent that was selected by the Board of Regents.  The Superintendent has in turn brought in a fine team.  Katherine Ingold stated that the Governor is aware of NMSVH and is proud of the school.  

Jim Salas – Thanked Superintendent Jennings for the work that she has done as the Superintendent of NMSVH.  He stated that he especially appreciates Superintendent Jennings’ leadership, her commitment to the education of blind and visually impaired children, and the passion, perspective, creativity, and strength that she brings to the job of Superintendent.  

Reta Jones – Stated that it has been a pleasure watching Superintendent Jennings grow over the last several years as she has taken on the leadership responsibilities of NMSVH.  The school has come a long way over the past couple of years.  We would not have come this far without the leadership of Superintendent Jennings.  She stated that it has been a pleasure working with Superintendent Jennings and stated that she is looking forward to working with her far into the future.   Thanked Superintendent Jennings for her hard work and dedication, and thanked the Superintendent’s family for being so understanding and supportive of her dedication to the school.  The understanding and support of Superintendent Jennings’ family has been an important contributing factor to her success.     
Joe Salazar – Stated that the Board’s choice for Superintendent a couple of years ago was obviously a wise one.  Superintendent Jennings shows boundless energy and boundless creativity.  He stated that he is personally most encouraged at the direction that NMSVH has taken.  Joe Salazar told the Board of an experience that he had some years ago where he was able to hear a Russian choir perform at the Kennedy Center.  It was a great performance with the highlight being their rendition of American folk ballads.  The most outstanding number that they performed was God Bless America.  Joe Salazar stated that he wished to sing God Bless America and asked that the attendees at this meeting join him.  He stated that he feels that this is an appropriate time to honor our country.  All attendees at the Board meeting joined Joe Salazar in singing God Bless America.

V. Input

A. Public Input.

Jeannette Salazar shared a poem entitled “If Our Flag Could Speak”  that was written by Pilgrim Heart, a friend of the Salazar family, about the displaying of our National Flag.

B. Parent Input.  

No Parent Input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Stryker stated that there are a couple of time sensitive agenda items and asked that the Board accommodate these agenda items as they come up.  The Board also needs to break at 11:20 a.m. for a lunch engagement honoring our Superintendent.  Superintendent Jennings asked that the agenda items for Alamogordo Teacher of the Year, and Grants be moved from Other Items and included in the Superintendent’s Report agenda item.  Superintendent Jennings asked that the E-Rate Funded Computing Network Revitalization & Upgrade agenda item be presented as soon as possible during the Board’s morning session.    Superintendent Jennings asked that the agenda item addressing the revision to NMSVH Policy 330, Purchasing, be tabled until the November 2001 meeting.  The recently completed audit has resulted in some additional changes that need to be made to this policy.


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of August 10, 2001.  

President Stryker asked the Board for any input or corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections or input to the presented minutes.

C. Minutes, Special Meeting of August 27, 2001.  

President Stryker asked the Board for any input or corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections or input to the presented minutes.

D.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to the presented Superintendent’s Report she wishes to recognize Wanda Raney who has recently been named as the Alamogordo Teacher of the Year by the Walmart Corporation.  A number of educators from the southern region of New Mexico were nominated and Wanda Raney was selected as the Teacher of the Year for the outstanding work that she does with our students at NMSVH.  Another member of the NMSVH Staff, Kelly King, nominated Wanda Raney.  The Board of Regents congratulated Wanda Raney.  Wanda Raney stated that her selection as Alamogordo Teacher of the Year is a great honor and she feels very humble in accepting the award.  Dr. Wood informed the Board that in addition to the public recognition that Wanda Raney received she also received a plaque and a check for $500.00.  This check was made out to NMSVH and will be turned over to our Finance Department.  The $500.00 will then be earmarked for use by Wanda Raney’s school program.   Dr. Wood presented another of the NMSVH Teachers, Donna Patty, who has been working with some assistive technology with a couple of our multiply impaired students.  Donna Patty demonstrated the use of some switches that can be programmed to assist students with communicating.  These switches are currently being used by some of the NMSVH multiply impaired students with great success.   The company that manufactures and markets these switches was offering a grant.  Donna Patty called the company and received information on applying for the grant.  Through the cooperation of other staff on campus NMSVH submitted a grant application to the manufacturer for consideration.  Unfortunately NMSVH did not win the primary grant, however the company was so impressed with the work that NMSVH is doing with the switches that they offered the school $350.00 worth of products from their catalog.  Donna Patty reviewed the catalog and selected products that would be of benefit to our students.  As a result of our grant application another company, The Ellison Company, learned of what we were doing with our multiply impaired students and contacted Donna Patty to inform her of a grant opportunity that will be available during Spring 2002.  The grant winner through The Ellison Company will receive $5,000.00.  Work has begun on a grant application to The Ellison Company.  Superintendent Jennings informed the Board that one of our Recreation Assistants also completed a grant application through the Walmart Corporation.  The grant application was successful and resulted in NMSVH receiving $1,000.00.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she wants to make sure that the Board is aware of the efforts that are being put forth by the staff to increase NMSVH revenues through grant pursuits.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve the Agenda as amended, the minutes, regular meeting of August 10, 2001 as presented, the minutes, special meeting of August 27, 2001 as presented, and the Superintendent’s Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.

President Stryker asked if any member of the Board of Regents had comments or questions regarding the Personnel Report.  There were no comments or questions.  

B. Monthly Investment Report – July 2001 & August 2001

President Stryker asked if any member of the Board of Regents had comments or questions regarding the Monthly Investment Report for July and August 2001.  Reta Jones stated that administration needs to take a look at contingencies on the investment income based on where we are heading in the market.  This needs to be watched very closely.

C. 2001-2002 Operating Budget/Expense Report

President Stryker asked if any member of the Board of Regents had comments or questions regarding the 2001-2002 Operating Budget/Expense Report.  There were no comments or questions. 

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to accept the Personnel Report as presented, and the Monthly Investment Report – July 2001 and August 2001 as presented, and the 2001-2002 Operating Budget as presented.  (carried unanimously with the exception of Katherine Ingold who was absent during the vote).

VIII.


Executive Session.  9:31 a.m. to 10:21 a.m., September 21, 2001

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:31 a.m., Friday, September 21, 2001, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and the Audit Exit Conference.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye,  Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye.  Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Dianna Jennings, and Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:21 a.m., Friday, September 21, 2001 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll call vote:  Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye.  

Executive Session.  1:45 p.m. to 2:45 p.m., September 21, 2001

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 1:45 p.m., Friday, September 21, 2001, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss the Audit Exit Conference.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye,  Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye.  Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Retha Coburn,  Business and Finance Director, and representatives from Kriegel & Co. Ltd., contract auditor.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 2:45 p.m., Friday, September 21, 2001 where the only items discussed were the Audit Exit Conference.  Roll call vote:  Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye.  

IX. Major Focus – Summer Camps presented by Kelly King and Ron Later

Kelly King and Ron Later briefed the Board of Regents on the 2001 NMSVH Summer Camps that were held on the NMSVH main campus.  Kelly King stated that she directed Camp Golden Bear for students age 6 to 21 years of age with multiple impairments, and Camp Beary Fun for the younger visually impaired students.  The camps are normally done on separate dates during the summer, but for the summer of 2001 the camps were held on the same dates, which worked out well.  The 2001 camps provided recreation and learning experiences for a total of 39 campers, 12 in Camp Golden Bear, and 27 in Camp Beary Fun.  These camps were supervised by 15 staff during the day, 7 of which were salaried, 8 hourly.  The evenings were supervised by 8 staff.  Camp Golden Bear and Camp Beary Fun are recreation oriented with basic and compensatory skills built in through fun activities.  Camp Golden Bear had 12 campers, 8 of which were in wheelchairs, 7 in diapers, 1 with a catheter bag, 1 with a colostomy bag, 2 with daytime feeding tubes, and 1 with a nighttime feeding pump.  Camp Beary Fun had 27 students, all of whom were mobile, with 1 student being in diapers.  This info was provided to give the Board an idea of the diversity of our campers and the work that is required of the staff that supervise these camps.  One of the largest challenges with Camp Golden Bear was moving the wheelchair students from class to class.  Each class had one teacher and one assistant.  The teacher had to stay in the classroom to receive the next class while the assistant had to move kids to the next class.  The success of moving all of our wheelchair students was due to the many volunteers who came and helped move the campers.  Most of the volunteers were NMSVH 12-month employees who took the time from their regular jobs to help move the students between classes.  Classes held for Camp Golden Bear were Art, Physical Education, Prevocational Jobs, Movement Music, Pre-Braille, and Snack Preparation.  These classes were on one-hour rotations.  Classes held for Camp Beary Fun included Braille, Science, Technology Lab, Art, Orientation & Mobility Games, Physical Education, and Prevocational Projects.  These classes were one-hour rotations in the mornings and 45-minute rotations in the afternoon.  Evening activities included bowling tournaments, outdoor recreation activities, games in the gymnasium, and a pinewood derby race, racing cars that the campers built during the prevocational classes and art classes.  Kelly King stated that in the past the camps have purchased camp T-shirts.  This year the campers decorated their own T-shirts during art classes.  This was less expensive and was fun for the campers.  She stated that in the future the camps would decorate their own shirts.  Kelly King stated that this year she had a budget for each camp.  The budget was watched very carefully and Camp Golden Bear and Camp Beary Fun were completed under the budgeted amount.  Kelly King stated that many of the positive changes that were made for the 2001 Summer Camps would be incorporated into future camps.  This was the second year for Camp Golden Bear.    Kelly King stated that she feels that we need to rethink Camp Golden Bear.  Many of the students in this camp are regular NMSVH students.  Because of this they are in essence getting an extra week of school.  The majority of these students can participate in camps that are held in their home school districts.  It may not be necessary for NMSVH to hold Camp Golden Bear.  Ron Later stated Camp Enchantment had a total of 18 students.  He stated that the 18 students that attended the camp represent approximately 5% of the children in the state who are eligible for the camp.  This indicated to him that more effort is needed to get the word out to the state regarding the camp.  Of the 18 students who attended 6 were NMSVH students, and 4 have subsequently enrolled as NMSVH students.  At least 1 of the students would probably have not enrolled at NMSVH if not for the camp experience.  Camp Enchantment included classes in technology, work-study, and vocational.  Ron Later stated that a weakness of the technology portion of the camp was the use of non-certified staff.  The camp did not have someone in the technology lab that was an actual technology teacher.  A recurring theme is the lack of direction for individual students from IEP goals.  Ron Later stated that he feels that we should shift the focus of summer camps to IEP goal enrichment.  This would allow the Outreach staff to offer additional IEP goal assistance to their students by referring them to the main campus summer programs.  Ron Later stated that he suggests that the camps utilize certified staff and make an effort to obtain the IEP goals from the home districts.  This would allow for a more constructive camp experience.  In the Work Study classes the students had an opportunity to learn some job related skills which allowed the students to earn money for personal use.  This fed nicely into the Orientation & Mobility classes because the student could go out and make simple purchases and do other O&M related activities.  Ron Later stated that a weakness in the Work Study class was that some students had jobs that were not meaningful to them and the jobs did not necessarily correspond to IEP goals.  In order to find more meaningful jobs it would be beneficial to develop more internships, which would have to be done well before the beginning of summer.  Ron Later stated that in the Vocational classes the students created projects that they could take home with them at the end of camp.  Some of the students did not care for the projects, some of the student enjoyed the projects.  The choice of projects can be widened.  One of the choices that the students enjoyed was meal preparation.  The students developed their own menus, shopped for the groceries, and prepared the meals.  Through prudent shopping the students were able to come in under budget for meals.  The students were very happy with the evening meals that they prepared.  A strength of the cooking program was Bea Milos.  She did a wonderful job, with the assistance of Pita Quintana, in working with the students in their meal preparation process.  The Braille/reading was largely student directed.  They chose what to write and then had the opportunity to present it during parent’s weekend.  Some of the students did skits, some did poems and/or stories.  One student wrote about his visual impairment and displayed an astounding knowledge of his impairment.  Ron Later stated that they had to integrate Braille and reading, which in his opinion was not the best idea.  If they can be separated in the future it will benefit the students.  Being combined did not allow the students enough reading time or Braille time.  Other weaknesses of the Braille/reading were the use of non-certified staff, and no direction from IEP goals.  During physical education the students played a variety of team sports.  Kelly King and Randall Martin did a great job of running the gym during these activities.  Ron Later stated that Camp Enchantment is currently 4 weeks in duration.  If in the future the camp is going to utilize a lot of IEP goals, he feels that it would be beneficial for the camp to be extended to 6 weeks.  Overall Ron Later stressed the importance of the use of certified staff for the camps, and obtaining IEP goals from the home districts, which would assist in the direction of the camps.  Dr. Wood stated that NMSVH is currently working with the Commission for the Blind to incorporate the STEP Program into the NMSVH summer programs for 2002.  We are also working with a civic group in Alamogordo to bring some students from Mexico to participate in our summer programs.  President Stryker thanked Kelly King and Ron Later for their hard work on the NMSVH summer camps and for the information that they presented to the Board of Regents.  

X. Policies & Procedures.

A. Revision to NMSVH Policy 202, Employee Classification.

Superintendent Jennings stated that a revision to this policy was presented to the Board in October 2000.  At that time the Board directed that the policy be tabled pending the completion of the November 20, 2000 Financial Work Session and completion of the manpower study.  The policy revision that is presented to the Board at this meeting was written utilizing input from the Employee Classification policies for the Alamogordo Public Schools as well as the NM School for the Deaf.  The definition for Regular Part Time has been rewritten to specify a scheduled workweek of 20 or more, but less than 40 hours per week, and the entitlement to legally mandated benefits such as Social Security and worker’s compensation, but not NMSVH fringe benefit programs.  All classification titles have been expanded to include Regular Full Time, Regular Part Time, Temporary Full Time, Temporary Part-Time.  In addition we have added a classification titled Limited Term.  Limited Term employees are hired for a week of 40 hours or less on an emergency basis for a period of up to, but not to exceed one year.  An emergency position is created to address an immediate problem or critical situation within a department of the school as designated by the Superintendent.     
B. Revision to NMSVH Policy 265, Termination of Employment.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 265 that provides a clearer definition for all categories of employee termination to include, resignation, release, relieved, discharge, retirement, non-renewal of contract, and deceased.  In addition a new category was added that addresses layoffs.  This policy was revised and expanded utilizing advice from legal counsel as well as the Alamogordo Public Schools, and NM School for the Deaf policies on termination.  Katherine Ingold asked if paragraph 3.1 should read “Pay in lieu of notice should not be given in cases of termination…” or would it be more accurate to have it read “Pay in lieu of notice will not be given in cases of termination…”?  Superintendent Jennings stated that it should read “will not be given” and will have the wording corrected.  

C. Revision to NMSVH Policy 330 Purchasing.

Tabled until November 2, 2001 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents to allow further revision based on input from the recently completed audit.

D. Proposed NMSVH Policy 241, NMSVH Braille Protocol.

Superintendent Jennings introduced a proposed NMSVH policy that addresses the NMSVH philosophy on Braille Proficiency and outlines the standards and proficiency requirements for all NMSVH staff.  The contents of this policy have been communicated to all NMSVH staff.  Initially there was some confusion regarding the levels of proficiency.  The presented proposed policy eliminates any confusion that may have existed.  Jim Salas stated that he is concerned with the slate and stylus portion of the policy.   The policy states that the Ashcroft text is used for slate and stylus experience.  Ten self-tests will be completed and submitted.  Proofreading is encouraged, but no grading will occur.   Superintendent Jennings stated that during the Braille classes staff are given the opportunity to use the slate and stylus.  Patty Harmon normally has each staff member attending class do their name utilizing the slate and stylus.  The staff utilizes the Ashcroft text during class and are required to complete 10 lessons which comes out to about a page and a half of Braille.  These assignments are turned in and reviewed by Patty Harmon, but the slate and stylus lessons are not graded.  Jim Salas stated that he is concerned that if there is no expectation regarding slate and stylus proficiency (i.e. proficiency through grading) then the staff may not make an attempt to become proficient on slate and stylus.  Jim Salas stated that in his experience people tend to think of the slate and stylus as writing backwards and shy away from its use.  The slate and stylus is an important tool because of it’s portability.  We want to avoid sending the message that the only tools for Braille are the Braillewriter and Braille and Speak.  If they are not exposed to the slate and stylus, and learn to use it they miss out on the ease, portability, and low cost of the slate and stylus, which is the pencil and paper version of Braille.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have seen an increase in slate and stylus use by the teachers for grading papers or writing brief notes.  She stated that she is in complete support of modifying the proposed policy to address grading of the slate and stylus lessons.  Jim Salas stated that that would be his recommendation.  He is not necessarily recommending that we time the lessons, or that they need to perform at a certain speed with the slate and stylus.  He wants to ensure that the staff are comfortable using the slate and stylus.  If the staff become comfortable using the slate and stylus then they will be more supportive of learning the slate and stylus to others, particularly the students.  Superintendent Jennings asked if Jim Salas feels that we should state a grading level for the slate and stylus in the same manner that we do for the other Braille lessons?  Jim Salas stated that we should concentrate on whether the staff is showing that they understand the slate and stylus and can use it effectively.  This does not necessarily require the assignment of a grade or error level on the lessons.  Reta Jones stated that the staff should have to show an increasing proficiency in the ability to use the slate and stylus in a practical application.  Joe Salazar stated that he concurs with the recommendation made by Jim Salas.  Especially if some of the teachers are already using the slate and stylus for assigning grades to student papers and making notes to the students.  If a teacher is not proficient in the use of the slate and stylus, it is conceivable that they could make an error in assigning a grade or communicating in a note to the students.  Superintendent Jennings asked that the Board approve the proposed policy and she will ensure that the slate and stylus revisions be made prior to distribution to the staff.  After she develops the slate and stylus language, she will confer with Jim Salas to get his input before incorporation into the policy.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that the proposed policy clearly defines the Braille proficiency expectations and should eliminate any confusion on the part of the staff.  Jim Salas pointed out that the second half of the policy is written in a different manner than the first half.  Policies should be written in a third person manner consistently.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this would be corrected before publication. 

E. Proposed NMSVH Policy 266, Reduction in Force.

Superintendent Jennings presented a proposed policy that addresses reduction in force.  This policy was developed utilizing input from legal counsel as well as policies developed and adopted by Alamogordo Public School and other schools for the blind.  This is a policy that NMSVH has not had in the past and should be a standard part of our policies and procedures.  Jim Salas stated that his question regarding this policy is, if we need to separate someone under this policy would we rather keep someone who is a good performer, or would we rather keep someone based on the credentials that they hold?  Jim Salas stated that he feels that performance should be the primary consideration.  He would rather keep staff that are good performers and get the job done, than those who carry a degree, have years of service, or certifications.  While those have to be factored in they should not carry the primary weight.  Superintendent Jennings voiced her agreement with Jim Salas.  She stated that when this policy was being developed administration reviewed a great deal of documents.  Very few of the documents addressed non-certified staff.  This was addressed to legal counsel who stated that the reason that most institutions do not include a great deal on non-certified staff in their reduction in force policies is because releasing non-certified staff due to reduction in force is not normally a difficult process.  It is tough when releasing certified staff due to reduction in force.  That is why most reduction in force policies focus on certified staff.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she agrees that performance should be a primary consideration when making a decision on reduction.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would take a look at this policy and ensure that something is included that addresses the performance issue as part of the decision process during reduction.  Jim Salas stated that the other reason that he brings this up is because NMSVH has made a lot of effort over the past couple of years to implement a pay for performance system where we are saying that it is not just coming and satisfying another year on a contract, it is demonstrating that you are actually delivering and getting results against the expectations of your job description.  Because of this, he feels that performance should be a primary factor when making retention decisions.  If we are going to put out the message that performance is important by developing a pay for performance program, then we should be consistent by placing more weight on performance when making retention decisions.  Superintendent Jennings asked if it is the desire of the Board to pull this proposed policy, revise it to place more weight on performance, and bring the policy back to the Board in November?   The Board agreed that the policy should be tabled and brought back on the November 2, 2001 agenda.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 202 as presented, revision to NMSVH Policy 265 as amended, and proposed NMSVH Policy 241 as amended.  (carried unanimously)

XI. Other Items

A. E-Rate Funded Computing Network Revitalization & Upgrade.

Roy McCollum informed the Board that NMSVH has been awarded a funding commitment from the Schools and Libraries Division (SLD) of Universal Services Administration Company (USAC).  This funding commitment is in the amount of $292,185.54, which is 90% of our total telecommunication service, internet service, and network revitalization costs.   NMSVH’s commitment would be $29,218.54 if the maximum proposed expenditures were taken advantage of.  Due to increased usage and demand on our current network upgrade and revitalization is quickly becoming critical.  With the growth in today’s technology and demand being placed upon it for data, voice, and video, lack of speed and flexibility has been reached.  Roy McCollum proposed that this funding commitment be utilized to upgrade the NMSVH computer system which would include cabling, hubs, switches, servers, and upgrade to fiber optics.  This upgrade project would also include the NMSVH Preschool site in Albuquerque.  Roy McCollum stated that with the assistance of Expanets an estimated project cost was established and a total of $260,873.70 was requested for the redesign and upgrade of NMSVH’s computer network system.  This is $31,311.84 below the total commitment made by SLD/USAC.  If the total requested funds were utilized, NMSVH would have a monetary commitment of $26,087.37.  This $26,087.37 commitment would allow NMSVH to build a leading edge network for less than the funds saved via our telecommunication cost.  Providing us with a computing network that will support us for another 10+ years.   Roy McCollum asked the Superintendent and Board of Regents to approve an expenditure of $26,087.37 from the 2001-2002 fiscal year budget for the upgrade and revitalization of the NMSVH computer network revitalization and upgrade.  Reta Jones asked if NMSVH would be able to seek additional funding from SLD/USAC in the future for additional network upgrading?  Roy McCollum stated that NMSVH would be able to seek additional money each SLD/USAC funding year.  Roy McCollum pointed out that NMSVH was able to request SLD/USAC funding, and was successful in receiving the funding, due to the school’s participation in the USDA program.  Reta Jones asked if SLD/USAC funds only networking, or does it fund the acquisition of computer equipment such as workstations?  Roy McCollum stated that the SLD/USAC funds cannot be used for the purchase of workstations.  SLD/USAC does not fund computer workstation acquisitions.  President Stryker asked if we would have been able to participate in this program without participating in the USDA program?  Roy McCollum stated that he had asked SLD/USAC in the past why NMSVH could not participate in the program.  SLD/USAC stated that their formula includes the participation of organizations in the USDA program.  Retha Coburn stated that there is no Commission on Higher Education (CHE) requirements for NMSVH to be able to use the SLD/USAC funding.  However, we will need Board approval for the capital outlay funding of $26,087.37.  The 2001-2002 fiscal year budget does contain $400,000.00 in capital outlay funding.

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the capital outlay expenditure of $26,087.37 for the NMSVH computer network system revitalization and upgrade.  (carried unanimously)

B. Preschool Update.

Linda Lyle reported that the NMSVH Preschool is in full swing.  She stated that the entire Preschool staff greatly appreciates and is enjoying the new portable building.  The program is doing well and is not experiencing any major problems with the new building.  The students enjoy the additional space that has been provided.  The only issue still remaining is the parking concerns for the staff and parents.  The placement of the portable building in the parking lot in front of the Preschool facility has made parking very difficult.  At the present time all of the staff have to put all of their cars into one small area, which takes some creative thinking.  It is a solution that is working but is not something that they wish to do for very long.  The longer that the Preschool has to squeeze cars into a small space, the more chance there will be damage done to someone’s car.  Jim Salas stated that the City of Albuquerque has the Alternative Commute Transportation Program, which is designed to get agencies and organizations to encourage their employees to ride the bus to alleviate traffic congestion within Albuquerque.  Businesses, agencies, and organizations that are signed up for this program can get their employees bus passes at a 30% savings.  This may help to alleviate the Preschool’s parking problem.  Linda Lyle stated that she would share that information with her staff.  Superintendent Jennings stated that there are some businesses on the west side of Truman Avenue that have some parking spaces and are willing to rent/lease these parking spaces to the Preschool for $30.00 per space per month.  This would total about $5,400.00 for the entire year.  Because it would only total $5,400.00, we would not have to request approval from CHE.  This is an alternative that the Preschool would like to pursue to alleviate the current parking problems.  Reta Jones concurred with the plan to rent/lease parking spaces to alleviate the Preschool parking problems.  
C. Preschool Name Change.

Linda Lyle presented a request to change the name of the NMSVH Preschool to NMSVH Early Childhood Programs.  Because of the expansion of services and the variety of programming that extends beyond the concept of “preschool” Linda Lyle requests that NMSVH rename the NMSVH Preschool to NMSVH Early Childhood Programs.  This would more accurately reflect the birth to three programs currently offered.  Superintendent Jennings concurred with this request.   President Stryker stated that she has wanted the name of NMSVH to change for quite some time, but she understands that it takes legislative action before we can rename our institution.  She asked what types of costs would be incurred by changing the Preschool name, and what possible effects it could have?  Superintendent Jennings stated that the only real cost would be changing the Preschool letterhead.  Joe Salazar asked if there would be a sign placed in front of the Albuquerque site with the program name on it?  Linda Lyle stated that the Preschool does not currently have a sign in front of the building.  The old sign had to be removed to accommodate the portable building.  The sign cannot be put back in the same location because it would interfere with the portable building ramps.  There is a sign on the front of the building that says NMSVH Preschool, which would need to be changed.  Reta Jones stated that if we change the name of the Preschool Program to Early Childhood Programs it would take approximately one year to effectively transition to the new name.  Until the new Albuquerque phonebooks come out, the name would not be completely recognized.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to change the name of the NMSVH Preschool to NMSVH Early Childhood Programs.  (carried unanimously)

D. Pediatric Medical Services Contract (Sole Source).

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to the Board of Regents to approve a Professional Services Contract between Alamogordo Pediatric Associates, PC and NMSVH to provide pediatric medical services for NMSVH students for school year 2001-2002.  Compensation for these services will be $11,000.00.  Retha Coburn stated that there is no need to submit a Request for Proposal (RFP) for this service since Alamogordo Pediatric Associates, PC has the only Board Certified Pediatricians in the Alamogordo area.  In addition we have had a long-term relationship with Alamogordo Pediatric Associates, PC and they are very familiar with many of our students, our programs, and our unique needs.  Katherine Ingold asked if NMSVH is required to hire only Board Certified Pediatricians?  Retha Coburn stated that she believes that that would be the decision of the Superintendent and Board of Regents.  The NMSVH nursing staff feels that it is important to the students of NMSVH to have a Board Certified Pediatrician.  Katherine Ingold stated that she feels that unless we establish that it has to be a Board Certified Pediatrician we cannot use sole source as justification.  If the NMSVH management and NMSVH Board of Regents feel that we should have a Board Certified Pediatrician it seems that we would need a motion and vote as an official part of the record.  Reta Jones stated that she does not feel that a motion and a vote would be necessary.  She does feel that we need to have the Board Certified Pediatrician stipulation as part of the justification in the purchase file.  The justification needs to say that it is sole source because the NMSVH Superintendent and NMSVH Board of Regents feels that it is critical to have a Board Certified Pediatrician providing pediatric services to the students of NMSVH.  The justification should also include why Board Certification is critical utilizing the reasons that have been established by the NMSVH Nurses.  Retha Coburn stated that an appropriate sole source justification would be completed and made a part of the purchasing file.  Katherine Ingold stated that anytime we have a sole source issue we need to be very careful that we have a complete file with sole source justification so that we do not get a challenge that we cannot legally defend.  Reta Jones stated that a long standing relationship would not be adequate justification for sole source.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve the Professional Services Contract for Alamogordo Pediatric Associates, PC to provide pediatric medical services to the students of NMSVH for school year 2001-2002 at a cost of $11,000.00 with the stipulation that an appropriate sole source justification indicating the Superintendent’s and Board of Regents decision to only retain the services of a Board Certified Pediatrician be included as a permanent part of the purchase file. 

E. NM State Land Office.

Mr. Ray Powell from the New Mexico State Land Office presented an overview of the functions of the State Land Office and the currentl land holdings of NMSVH.  NMSVH currently holds approximately 167,000 acres of land in the State of New Mexico.  The State Land Office holds and manages these properties for NMSVH and distributes income from these holdings on a regular basis.  The most productive of the 167,000 acres that NMSVH holds is the land that is in the southern part of Otero County.  This property holds the oil and natural gas leases.  NMSVH has a total of 689 leases on it’s 167,000 acres.  The oil and natural gas leases generate approximately $1 million per year for NMSVH.  In addition the grazing and commercial leases of NMSVH held property generate approximately $7 million.  Approximately $5 million from the non-renewable resources has been put into the Permanent Fund under the name of NMSVH.  NMSVH will continue to gain interest off of the money in the Permanent Fund.  The total funding held in the Permanent Fund is approximately $7.5 billion, which is held in trust for the beneficiaries.  The State Land Office has two revenue streams that come to NMSVH, one from the non-renewable energy resources, and one from the renewable resources, which are the grazing and commercial leases.  The check for these resources is received by the State Land Office and then forwarded to NMSVH.  The more money that is made on the renewable resources, the more money NMSVH receives directly.  In order to assist the state agencies to receive the most from their resources the State Land Office encourages, and will assist with the exploration of leasing options for the agency holdings.  Some of these leasing options may include professional business parks, master plan communities, recreation facilities, teen centers, affordable housing, etc.  Ray Powell stated that any member of the NMSVH Board of Regents, NMSVH alumnus, or members of the community may visit with the State Land Office regarding the NMSVH land holdings.  They would be happy to brainstorm any other uses for the NMSVH land holdings in an attempt to benefit communities within New Mexico as well as increase the revenue generation potential of the NMSVH land holdings.  Reta Jones asked, other than oil and gas lease holdings, what NMSVH land holding has the most potential for development?  Ray Powell stated that he feels that the land that NMSVH holds in southern Otero County is by far the most productive.  An initial look at the other holdings does not show a potential development value.  However, further research could prove otherwise.  Ray Powell stated that the State Land Office manages holdings that are in National Parks, National Monuments, and wilderness study areas.  These are lands that cannot earn revenue.  The State Land Office actively tries to trade out of these holdings.  He stated that he feels that it is not appropriate to do commercial development in a sensitive area, and in reality an enormous litigation battle could ensue if development was attempted.  Rather than keep these holdings the State Land Office has been trading with the Bureau of Land Management for land that is much more appropriate for commercial development.  Then the Bureau of Land Management can take care of the land that is in areas that cannot be developed.  This involves a very laborious process that takes a great deal of time, but can be accomplished.  It is important that NMSVH and the State Land Office sit down and take a look at the NMSVH holdings to see if there is any holding that could be used more beneficially to NMSVH.   

F. Information Resource Center (IRC) Manual.

Dr. Kenalea Johnson presented the Information Resource Center (IRC) Manual, which is designed to provide information to the public school districts pertaining to the acquisition of textbooks, materials, and accessible media tests for their students with visual impairments.  This IRC Manual was developed by Ruthie Ford of the NMSVH Information Resource Center.  This manual is designed to easily walk the schools through the necessary processes and provides information on NMSVH IRC/Repository use eligibility, Federal Quota Funds, IDEA 97 and APH eligibility, APH and NMSVH Repository registration, available items through NMSVH IRC, materials and re-use policy, test policies and ordering information, cutoff dates, textbook and educational materials request procedures, as well as other information related to the use of the NMSVH IRC/Repository.  In addition the IRC Manual contains a list of other frequently used vendors and resources for textbooks, and materials for students with visual impairments.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has met with Bonnie Anderson, NM State Department of Education.  Bonnie Anderson is currently reviewing a draft letter provided by NMSVH that if approved will be mailed to all school districts regarding our IRC Center and the ordering and payment of materials.  Bonnie Anderson has asked that we provide her with a couple of options regarding the ordering of accessible media tests.  This information will be provided to Bonnie Anderson who will include it in the letter that will be mailed to the school districts.  The letter that will go to the Districts from the State Department of Education will inform the school districts that the State Department of Education will share in the cost of textbooks for the 2001-2002 school year, but for the 2002-2003 school year school districts will be fully responsible for their textbook costs.  The school districts will also be advised that NMSVH will begin billing for itinerant teacher services provided to the school districts by NMSVH beginning with the 2002-2003 school year.  Joe Salazar asked how the school districts are reacting to this major change that will require each district to cover the costs of materials and services provided by NMSVH?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she was able to address the attendees at the last Special Ed. Quarterly Meeting regarding this issue.  The school districts do not seem to be real receptive to change.  These changes will also require the school districts to do more reporting as part of their request to NMSVH for materials.  Reporting that will thoroughly document the services that are being provided and validate that the students that are being served have a visual impairment, and have IEP goals in place.  This is information that has never been provided by the school districts in the past.   In the past the school districts would simply contact the IRC and we would send whatever materials they were requesting without supporting documentation attesting to student qualification for materials or services.  The school districts are unhappy about these new requirements.  However, if they want to receive materials and services from NMSVH they must provide the required paperwork and reports.  The information gathered through this new reporting requirement will be invaluable to NMSVH in the future.  Dr. Johnson explained that once the letter goes out from the State Department of Education explaining the school district requirements we may see less of a fight from the districts.   Superintendent Jennings stated that NMSVH would be on the agenda for the Winter Special Ed. Quarterly Meeting to address this issue further with the school districts.  Katherine Ingold stated that she thoroughly reviewed the proposed IRC manual and complimented the IRC staff in the thoroughness of the information that it contains.  President Stryker complimented Ruthie Ford on her work on the IRC manual.

G. Outsourcing.

Retha Coburn provided an update to the Board of Regents on the exploration of Payroll Outsourcing.  A payroll outsourcing questionnaire has been mailed to 18 different payroll vendors.  The mailing of this questionnaire will assist NMSVH in eliminating the firms that have no interest in preparing payroll from raw data or manual computation of time cards.  Attempts have been made to contact many of the vendors by phone, however the vendors have not been receptive to spending time on the phone answering questions but have agreed to complete and return a questionnaire if one is provided.  NMSVH has received some information back from vendors, however the Finance Department does not want to provide the Board with incomplete information.  Once all information has been gathered a report will be prepared and presented to the Board.  Retha Coburn stated that she feels that electronic timekeeping will play a major role if the Board and Superintendent choose to outsource the payroll function.  Reta Jones thanked Retha Coburn for continuing to pursue and explore payroll outsourcing.  

H. State Investment Reallocation.

Retha Coburn reported that the Superintendent and herself recently visited with Mr. Hendon with the State Investment Council in Santa Fe.   During the course of the meeting, Mr. Hendon stated that he feels that we have a very productive allocation of our investment portfolio.  We asked Mr. Hendon to address our portfolio performance based on the performance of other portfolios.  Mr. Hendon stated that with the permanent fund investment the State Investment Council tries to maintain a 65% equity allocation to the market.  Our domestic equity allocation target is 40%.   Mr. Hendon also pointed out that since NMSVH has to draw from our investment income we need to receive the greatest return on our investment.  In his opinion, we would need to be in a higher risk market in order to receive the necessary returns to offset the withdrawals.  Mr. Hendon stated that if the Board feels that the risk is worth it, then once the market stabilizes we might want to pursue reallocation.  At this time, he does not advise investment reallocation.   Retha Coburn stated that the meeting with Mr. Hendon was constructive for NMSVH in that it established another relationship that is important to the school.  Monica Trujillo with the State Investment Council also offered to provide day-to-day information to NMSVH if needed.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she wanted to compliment Retha Coburn.  Prior to the meeting with Mr. Hendon, Retha Coburn prepared a list of questions that we wanted to ask in an attempt to get answers on all areas of concern.  An advance copy of this list was provided to Mr. Hendon.   Retha Coburn utilized this list of questions during the meeting and was not prepared to leave Mr. Hendon’s office until all of the questions had been covered.  Reta Jones stated that it is her opinion that NMSVH should leave their investment portfolio alone for now and keep an eye on the market.  Hopefully, the market will go back up.  

I. Personnel Prep Program.

Superintendent Jennings stated that she had an opportunity to speak with Jim Salas regarding personnel prep and what NMSVH was doing.  Dr. Johnson has done an excellent job working with Texas Tech University in pursuit of a personnel prep program for New Mexico.  Unfortunately, the program through Texas Tech fell through.  Dr. Johnson is now working on a grant with Arizona State University that if successful will provide training for 35 professionals in the field of vision.  One of the things that Mr. Salas said was that while we keep waiting for funding from grants, the State Department, or the State Legislature, we do not make any progress.  One of the ideas that was discussed was pulling some money from the reserve funds to pay for the training of VI professionals in the State of New Mexico.  Superintendent Jennings stated that work has begun on a policy that focuses on the teachers that are employed by NMSVH.  We currently have a policy that supports under-bachelor course work but we do not have a policy that supports VI work.  Our priorities should be on VI course work instead of under-bachelor work.  A policy is being developed that will hopefully switch the focus to VI and will be presented to the Board when complete.  On a broader scope, we need to look at professionals throughout New Mexico.  We need to develop a plan that would support these professionals in their pursuit of VI education.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is asking for the Board’s support of a plan to provide support to NM professionals in their pursuit of VI education.  It is NMSVH’s intention to develop and send out a Request for Proposal (RFP) to all of the universities that have a TVI and O&M program.  This RFP will address the delivery of a distance education program.  Once that information is received, reviewed, and compiled, a policy will be developed and presented to the Board that would support educating professionals throughout New Mexico.  NMSVH would provide that support, and the professionals taking advantage of this TVI education opportunity would be required to make a commitment to work in the State of New Mexico for a period of at least 4 years providing VI services to the visually impaired students.  In addition we would need to get the school districts to make a commitment to hire these professionals once they obtained their VI certification.  Superintendent Jennings stated that before NMSVH sends out the RFPs to the university she wants to make sure that the Board is supportive of the idea and supportive of the withdrawal of reserve monies to fund the program.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Dr. Johnson and herself estimate that 125 professionals need to be trained over a 5-year period.  That is based on the number of students who are in the state and what the caseloads should be.  An estimate cost of the project that would train 125 vision professionals in 5 years would be $200,000.00 per year for 5 years, totaling $1 million.  These estimates are based on figures obtain during our work with Texas Tech University.  It costs approximately $5,500.00 for the seven courses to prepare a professional in the field of vision, and approximately $6,750.00 for the nine courses to prepare a professional in the field of Orientation and Mobility.  Then of course you must factor in additional expenses to cover administrative fees, faculty travel, etc.  If you looked at training 100 TVIs at a cost of $550,000.00, and 25 O&M Instructors at a cost of $168.750.00, the total would be $718,750.00 for training.  That would leave $281,250.00 for additional costs.  NMSVH will continue working with Arizona in pursuit of a distance learning agreement for TVI in New Mexico.  Jim Salas stated that since his first day as a member of the Board of Regents he has heard reports from the administration about the number of VI professionals in the state and the fact that NM does not have a VI teacher prep program.  We have always been trying to recruit from other states.  Dr. Jane Erin, University of Arizona reported several years ago that the University of Arizona only had 7 graduates that year from their VI program.  The State of Arizona had an incentive program to keep their graduates in state.  Dr. Erin was estimating that the majority of her graduates were going to stay in state, which left a more limited population from which to recruit.  Jim Salas stated that he thinks due to the critical shortage of VI professionals across the country most states would have some sort of incentive program to remain in their state.   Jim Salas stated that it has always been his belief that the only way that the State of New Mexico is going to get enough VI professionals to serve our visually impaired students, not only on our own campus here and in Albuquerque but statewide, is to be able to deliver something to them as an incentive to remain within their communities.  Schools within the state are recruiting from outside the state, against one another.  When Dr. Johnson hired on at NMSVH it was very encouraging that we would see some type of solution to our TVI dilemma through her contacts and grant writing abilities.  Unfortunately, the dilemma solution has not happened.  Jim Salas stated that he feels that the state, and NMSVH is just getting behind.  We are not going to resolve the problem unless we take a little more direct financial involvement.  If we can still get some money from other sources to fund a TVI and O&M program then great.  But we need to have a contingency plan that says that NMSVH is committed to this and that we feel it is something that is so necessary that we, as the school for the blind in New Mexico, feel that it is one of our responsibilities in serving the blind kids in New Mexico.   Jim Salas stated that he is in favor of taking some of the reserve funds to support a program to train TVI and O&M professionals in the State of New Mexico, which will benefit the blind children of New Mexico.  Joe Salazar asked how much such a program would cost?  Jim Salas stated that Superintendent Jennings and Dr. Johnson estimate that the program would cost $1 million over 5-years to train 125 professionals.  Joe Salazar stated that he agrees with the opinion of Jim Salas.  But between now and the end of the 5-year training period some of our trained professionals will have left the state.  President Stryker asked Joe Salazar if he is concerned that 125 trained professionals would not be enough?  Joe Salazar stated that he does not know if 125 will be enough.  He knows that in 5 years some of the trained professionals that the state currently has will have retired or moved on.  Dr. Johnson stated that the attrition of our currently trained VI professionals was factored in when establishing a goal of 125 trained professionals over 5 years.  What we do not know is how many children will be identified in the state as needing VI services.  Reta Jones asked if the program would be tailored as a student loan program?  Dr. Johnson stated that we could tailor the program in that fashion.  At this point, we can tailor the program to anything that we feel will work for the state.  The proposal that we are currently working on would provide the training to the professional at no cost to them.  However, they would be obligated to provide VI services within the State of New Mexico for a designated period, 4 or 5 years.  If they leave the state before completion of the obligated period, they would be required to reimburse the project for the cost of their training.  Reta Jones stated that if those stipulations are not made formally then NMSVH would have no recourse if a professional left the state before the end of the service obligation.  Dr. Johnson stated that all of the stipulations and non-compliance recourse would have to be put into a contract to be signed by the professional receiving the training.  Reta Jones asked if it is proper to be asking the universities for a proposal, or should we be asking for information from the universities?  Superintendent Jennings stated that Dr. Johnson and herself discussed that matter.  We do not want the universities to think that information that is provided by them would be used to screen them out.  We would like to tell them what we want and need and see if they can meet the requirements of the proposal.  Dr. Johnson stated that if everyone has an opportunity to respond to an RFP then everyone has an equal chance of providing the services under the contract.  There can be no accusation of favoritism.  Reta Jones asked if we are ready to do an RFP?  Do we know enough about how we want the program to be implemented to issue and RFP?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would like to give each Board Member a copy of the draft RFP.  She asked that each Board Member take some time and review what has been drafted and provide feedback to administration.  Once this has been accomplished the feedback will be incorporated into the RFP and resubmitted to the Board for review prior to issuing the RFP to the universities.  Reta Jones stated that a project such as this needs to have a business plan.  How are we going to implement the program?  What is it going to look like?  Once we know the answers to these questions we should be ready to prepare an RFP.  Nothing would be more irritating than to develop an RFP and 3-years later find that we were not prepared and the RFP as it was originally written is not implementable.  We need to make sure that we have a good picture of our goals and expectations, and that the goals and expectations are realistic and achievable, before we issue an RFP.   Dr. Johnson stated that it is her hope that we can get this process in place in time to allow the program to begin in January 2002.   Superintendent Jennings stated that a January 2002 implementation might be a little ambitious.  She pointed out that if the Board approves of the proposed plan NMSVH will be required to request authorization to utilize our reserve funds from the Commission on Higher Education.  Dr. Johnson stated that we would still need to begin the process quickly if we would like the program to begin in the Fall of 2002.  Reta Jones stated that we need to make sure that we have an achievable plan in place, including the processes that need to be done prior to the start of the program.  We need to have a clear picture of the entire process including a timeline.  After this plan has been developed then we should submit the RFP.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we wanted to basically let the Board know what administrations thinking was on this matter.  We wanted to present a plan to the Board that would provide VI training to the teaching professionals in New Mexico.  We are looking for the Board’s approval of our plan.  Once we have that, we will begin developing a solid and achievable plan and then develop an RFP for issue to the universities.  Joe Salazar asked if it is realistic to think that our own staff could work for a university in providing VI training throughout the state?  Dr. Johnson stated that with the responsibilities that our staff currently have she does not feel that the additional responsibility of training VI professionals throughout the state is achievable.  Dr. Johnson stated that she has done university teaching and fully understands the amount of time that is involved in teaching a course, and understands that it is not achievable by someone who already has a full time obligation.  President Stryker stated that from conversations with vision professionals, not only in our state, but nationally, she knows that the vision field is in crisis, and knows that universities and other vision professionals would be more than willing to spend the time to respond to any RFP that we might present to them that address the training of VI professionals.  Dr. Johnson stated that there are VI professionals in place at some universities who are in danger of losing their positions because of the lack of grant money to keep the VI professional courses.  These universities do not want to lose any of their courses and would quickly respond to an RFP that would allow them to continue offering their VI professional courses.  Reta Jones stated that having an achievable game plan prior to the issuance of an RFP is even more important for the universities.  If we submit an RFP, and the university keeps faculty on because of the RFP, then we are not ready to deliver on the plan outlined in the proposal, we place the universities in a very bad situation.  Dr. Johnson stated that universities respond to RFPs all the time.  They fully understand that there are processes necessary after the RFPs are submitted that will delay the beginning of a program.  Dr. Johnson stated that there is a sentence in the proposed RFP that states that NMSVH is making no guarantee that the program will come to fruition because the plan still needs to be approved by the appropriate state agencies.   Universities are use to working with RFPs such as this.  Dr. Johnson stated that she agrees that we must know what we want from the project before issuing an RFP.  Joe Salazar asked if the Commission for the Blind would be in a position to partner with NMSVH in this program?  Would they be in a position to contribute funding and perhaps provide instructor staff?  Jim Salas stated that the Commission for the Blind does not have staff that are qualified to instruct VI professionals.  He stated that other than writing letters of support to the program he does not feel that the Commission for the Blind would be a position to assist.  This type of thing is not in the scope of the Commission for the Blind’s business.  Reta Jones asked if Jim Salas knows of any other funding source that would be interested in this project?  Jim Salas stated that he does not know of any source.  He will speak with others within the Commission for the Blind to determine if there are any known funding sources for this project.  Superintendent Jennings asked that each member of the Board review the RFP and provide their input and the NMSVH administration will continue to develop this project.  President Stryker stated that she does not want to see this project drag on.  She feels very strongly about a VI program in the State of New Mexico and she wants to see a program developed that will ensure that the visually impaired students in New Mexico receive the services that they deserve and need.  President Stryker asked for some deadline dates.  When does administration want input back from the Board on the RFP?  When will this item be back on the Board agenda?  What is the time frame for CHE and our request to utilize reserve funds for the project?  Dr. Johnson asked if the request to CHE has to be made before an RFP is issued, or after proposals are received and a university has been chosen for the program?  Reta Jones stated that approval must be obtained from CHE before a purchase order is processed for payment to any university.  Retha Coburn stated that we need to request use of the reserve funds for a teacher prep program in our 2002-2003 budget.  Reta Jones stated that we would then get a budget adjustment, but we would not have a legal obligation to use the funds until we incur a purchase order.  Dr. Johnson asked the Board if they would like for her to present this project idea during the upcoming APH meeting in October 2001?   Jim Salas stated that presenting it at APH would be beneficial to the project.  In addition it can be presented at the Getting in Touch with Literacy Conference in November 2001.  President Stryker stated that if she can get an amended RFP, incorporating Board input, she would take the RFP with her to APH in October and network it as much as possible.  President Stryker stated that she would need to have a smooth RFP by the 9th of October since she departs for APH on the 11th of October.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it is her intention to bring a concise plan regarding this matter to the Board on November 2, 2001, the next scheduled regular meeting of the Board of Regents.    

XII. Information to the Board.

President Stryker asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the items contained under Information to the Board.  There were no questions or comments.

Meeting Adjourned at 4:40 p.m., Friday, September 21, 2001
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